NCSX Project Meeting

May 21, 2008


Background:  This is a report of the Project Meeting held Wednesday, May 21st.   The meeting was moved to Wednesday to permit all Job Managers to attend.

The focus of this meeting is to primarily look at the next three weeks and the actions needed to ensure that the scheduled items will be met. The RLMs conduct this meeting using the three month look-ahead schedule that is sent out prior to the meeting.  These minutes include:

· Summary of actions identified during the meeting;

· Safety minute briefing;

· Three week look ahead schedule; and

· Action items from previous and the current meeting

Meeting Minutes:
Safety Briefing –. Brent Stratton presented a Safety Minute on the need to extra attention to safety processes when performing non-routine work (tasks done seldom or only once in a given area). Must apply our safety tools to these tasks.  Lessons learned from recent RCA violation:

· RCA established over a longer period than really needed.
· Should do a JHA in all cases.
Status of NCSX: On May 22nd, DOE released a message that specified their intention to cancel NCSX (attached).  Key sentence in the message was:  “A modest engineering will document the R&D achievements to date, and continue to retire remaining risks of the Compact Stellarator design to allow revisiting this particular design if future developments in the fusion program warrant it.”  It unknown at this time, exactly what this means for NCSX.

Heitzenroeder (RLM)
· Art Brooks (Job 8204) – will defer magnetic materials study pending receipt of a facility model – expect results by end of June. It was noted that Art’s group has been performing unplanned and likely unbudgeted work.  Art was given an action to add these tasks (i.e., scenario development, fault modes, magnetic materials studies, time constant if inconel hoses are used & insulating breaks eliminated, eddy currents, estimates to the ETC.  (Brooks)

· Tom Brown (Jobs 8203/8205 Design Integration) – Tom reviewed his work load and was requested to add more granularity of his WAF on the work being performed. However, to do this, more input is needed on the Cryostat and Cryosystems near term needs.  (Raftopoulos and Heitzenroeder)
· Jim Chrzanowski – Mike Kalish reporting -  Jobs 1302/1352) – FDR CHIT resolution in progress and expect to complete next week. PF coil procurement ready to be awarded –will NOT be awarded considering decision to cancel NCSX..
· Mike Cole (Jobs 1353/1416/1421/1601/1806/1260). 

· Job 1260 (NB Transition Ducts) – new engineer will be assigned in next few weeks – in the interim, Mike Cole will have the lead. Peer review forecast for June 23rd to address personnel access and interface issues.  Need interim milestones to assess whether June 23rd date is realistic (Cole)  Additionally need to get Site Protection (Jim McGuire involved – Hutch will contact Jim.
· Jobs 1416/1421/1806/1901 
· thermal and structural analysis of MC & LN2 cooling is proceeding – expect to get EM an structural analysis to H.M Fan by end this week and cooling analysis next week.  

· Electrical lead cooling analysis schedule for May 27th is at risk due to loss of designer at ORNL – however new designer onboard this week.
· Related question – how do VV Title III jobs and unscheduled work get added and charged? => add to WAF, albeit with no budget and will accept variances.  Action: work out plan to collect charges for unplanned work that comes up and propose mechanism for collecting charges for such work to Project (Harris/Strykowsky)
· Station. 3: Forecast models & drawings approved by May 23rd (primarily due to additional comments received from reviews).  However, recent issues with Model and need to better define method to move VV in Station 3 may delay the issuance of CSPEC and drawings into next week.
· Increase granularity of schedules in Jobs 1355. Increased granularity provided for other ORNL jobs. (Cole)
· Good progress on retiring risk mitigation tasks (3 of 7 completed!). Related question – are there more risk mitigation tasks we should add? (Cole/Heitzenroeder)
· Job 1601-161 (LN2 Manifolds – PDR still on track for June 2nd or 3rd.  Working to establish a baseline for the PDR – SRD issued for review before Paul went on vacation. Phil in process of  organizing PDR team for LN2 manifolds (Heitzenroeder)
· Fred Dahlgren (Jobs 1353/1501/1702) 

· FDR for Coil Support Structure delayed to update drawings and some analyses – now project May 27th . (Dahlgren). Heitzenroeder finalizing reviewer list.
· SRD for Base Support Structure out for sign-off
· SRD for Coil Support Structure out for sign-off
· FDR for Coil Support Structures due at end of June. Working on TF support brackets and integrated stress analysis. However, if active cooling becomes a requirement, then this date will be in jeopardy. 
· Bob Ellis (Job 8205) - Station. 3  Dimensional Control Plan draft issued two weeks ago.  Comments were due back in May 19th.  Station 2 performance okay. Plan on meeting on May 28th to discuss metrology tolerances.
· Mike Kalish (Jobs 1361 & 1354):
· Trim coils.  FDR CHITs resolved and FDR report posted. However, in light of NCSX decision to cancel, will likely not award any trim coil contracts.
· Steve Raftopoulos (Jobs 1702 & 6201)

· Contract with Bagley Associates in process placed for cryosystems support.
· Pursuing a contract with a Cryostat expert. Requisition 406426 submitted => assuming that this work will proceed.
· Question on whether or not we will route all leads out cyrostat – can we series them internally?  (Heitzenroeder set up meeting to resolve this)
· Provide greater granularity on proposed cyrosystems work (FMEA, SRD, R&D, etc.) (Raftopoulos/Heitzenroeder). Increased granularity for Cryostat already provided.
Larry Dudek (RLM)
· Tom Brown (Job 1803)
· Station 3 clearance studies in progress – report expected at end of nexst week. 
· Mike Viola Jobs 1810/1815) .
· NCR 3758 issued to resolve reliability issue on leaking hoses. Vendor has determined that the hoses do leak and nothing that PPPL did contributed to this. Assessing their inspection records, but will replace at no cost.
· DOE review of lift procedures – DOE is currently reviewing lift procedures.
· Brent Stratton (Job 3101) – installation of Rogowski loops still on track  to be completed by end of May.  Work plan developed and being implemented to complete checking of thermocouple leads and heater leads by end of May to support assembly operations.  
· Goranson (Job 12XX) – need to work with Benson to define path forward for enclosing pyrogel in nomex bats. This work will start after completion of LN2 manifolds.  Assign new job to this work (Strykowsky)
Attachments
Notice of NCSX Cancellation
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Future of the Princeton Plasma Physics Laboratory (PPPL)

In late 2006, it became clear that National Compact Stellarator Experiment (NCSX) construction project would not be
able to meet its approved baseline total project cost of $102M or its completion date of July 2009. Since then, DOE,
Princeton University, and PPPL have worked extensively together to understand the issues and plot a course of action
that maximizes the benefits for the scientific community and the taxpayers, and ensures an exciting path for PPPL
research well into the future. Following several internal and external reviews over the past 18 months, it has been
concluded that the budget increases, schedule delays and continuing uncertainties of the NCSX construction project
necessitate its closure, and that PPPL’s future as a world-leading center of fusion energy and plasma sciences is more
assured by a renewed focus on the successful Spherical Torus confinement concept.

The Office of Science always weighs the scientific benefits to be obtained from facilities against the cost to the
taxpayer — in this case the escalating costs and remaining uncertainties make continuation of the construction project
untenable. The latest cost estimate is $170M with an August 2013 scheduled completion. An Office of Science review
(April 2008) concluded that the project has not yet met the requirements needed to approve a new baseline cost and
schedule. This puts the future of research at PPPL in unnecessary peril, and increases the burden on the DOE fusion
energy sciences program. It would require the premature closure of the Spherical Torus experiment (NSTX), a proven,
productive, world-leading scientific facility, while creating an uncertain gap in research capabilities at PPPL. This
would result in a loss of opportunities for a large number of collaborators in the research community and constrain the
ability to start new initiatives during the ITER era.

The highest priority of the U.S. fusion program is participation in the international ITER burning plasma experiment,
which is based on the tokamak concept. The Spherical Torus is closely related to the tokamak, and experiments planned
for the next several years in the NSTX facility promise many exciting discoveries that should directly impact our
ability to understand the new plasma regimes expected in ITER. The Spherical Torus may also prove to be a prototype
for the next step for the U.S. domestic fusion program. Proposed upgrades for the Spherical Torus experiment at PPPL
can keep this facility at the forefront of fusion science research in the world well into the future. As such, a
concentration on the Spherical Torus better positions PPPL to remain a center of excellence for fusion energy and
plasma sciences, and thereby compete for new areas of leadership in the future fusion program.

Closure of the Compact Stellarator construction effort will be managed to capture many benefits of the project. PPPL
will complete the special modular and toroidal field coils in FY 2008. A modest engineering effort will document the
R&D achievements to date, and continue to retire remaining risks of the Compact Stellarator design to allow revisiting
this particular design if future developments in the fusion program warrant it. In addition, the U.S. fusion program will
increase its investments in theory and smaller focused experiments on stellarator concepts to maintain its interest in
future development of these exciting plasma confinement concepts.

We believe this decision is in the best interests of the American fusion program PPPL and Princeton University. Our
decision reflects our strong commitment to the future of PPPL as a center of scientific excellence, including the
prospect that it will compete successfully for opportunities to extend its work in plasma and fusion science in a number
of important and promising new directions.




